
 
 

 

 

 
TO:  Board of Supervisors 

FROM:  Planning and Building Services  

MEETING DATE:  January 4, 2022  
 
DEPARTMENT CONTACT:    Sam ‘Vandy’ Vandewater PHONE:   234-6650 
DEPARTMENT CONTACT:    Nash Gonzalez PHONE:   234-6650 

 
ITEM TYPE:   Noticed Public Hearing  TIME ALLOCATED FOR ITEM: 1 hour 

 
 
AGENDA TITLE: 
..title  

Noticed Public Hearing – Discussion and Possible Action to Consider an Appeal of the Zoning 
Administrator for Approval of an Administrative Permit Located in Yorkville (AP_2021-0014) to Allow a 
Cannabis Processing and Non-volatile Manufacturing Facility, Located at 26701 Hwy 129, Yorkville. 
..End  

 
RECOMMENDED ACTION/MOTION:  
..recommendation  

Deny the appeal of and uphold the Zoning Administrator’s approval of Administrative Permit (AP_2021-
0014), located near Yorkville to allow an existing structure to be used for cannabis processing and non-
volatile manufacturing, located in the community of Yorkville at the address of 26701 Highway 128 (APN 
049-280-24).E 

 
PREVIOUS BOARD/BOARD COMMITTEE ACTIONS:  
In 2017, the Board of Supervisors adopted Mendocino County Code Chapter 20.243 – Cannabis Facilities 
through Ordinance Number 4394 to regulate the processing, manufacturing, testing, dispensing, retailing 
and distribution of cannabis within the unincorporated inland areas of Mendocino County. The Chapter 
was subsequently amended in 2018 by Ordinance Number 4410.   
 
SUMMARY OF REQUEST:   
On May 25, 2021, Lisa Walsh, as property owner and agent for applicant Yorkville Redevelopment Project 
Inc., submitted an Administrative Permit application to the Department of Planning & Building Services to 
request approval of cannabis processing and non-volatile manufacturing at an existing structure. The 
subject parcel is located in the community of Yorkville at the address of 26701 Highway 128 (APN 049-
280-24) and the existing structure currently functions and operates as the Yorkville Market. The project 
was referred to Responsible Agencies on July 23, 2021 to solicit comments regarding the proposed cannabis 
processing and manufacturing facility. Between August 26 and August 31, a total of nine (9) comment 
letters were submitted to the Department of Planning & Building Services, all of which express opposition 
to the proposed project. Staff reviewed the comments and concerns raised the letters by the various 
members of the Yorkville community and determined that existing County and State regulations, as well as 
the Conditions of Approval, sufficiently addressed the raised concerns. Concerns were mostly focused on 
security, the need for a community market, and possible impacts to Dry Creek.   
 
On August 31, 2021, a Zoom meeting was held between County Staff and Anderson Valley Community 
Services District members Val Hanelt and Larry Mailliard, as well as Fire Captain Clay Eubank of the 
Anderson Valley Fire Department, to discuss community concerns and craft Conditions of Approval that 
would help to reduce and/or eliminate specific concerns. The crafted conditions mostly reiterated County 
and State regulations or provided more specific regulation unique to the proposed project. However, at 
their September 1, 2021, special meeting, the AVCSD voted 3-2 to provide a “No comment at this time” 
response for the project referral, thus the crafted conditions were not recommended by the AVCSD, nor 
included in the staff report. The project was approved by the Zoning Administrator on September 10, 2021.   
 
ALTERNATIVE ACTION/MOTION:  
Provide direction to Staff. 
  
 



 
 

[Type text] 
 

HOW DOES THIS ITEM SUPPORT THE GENERAL PLAN? Yes, Administrative Permit AP_2021-0014 supports 
the General Plan by aligning with the intent of the Rural Community Land Use Designation which is to 
provide a small multi-use areas to rural towns including varying-density residential development, 
community commercial activities, and light industrial. The uses of cannabis processing and 
manufacturing are permitted within the Rural Community Zoning District pursuant to Mendocino 
County Code Section 20.243.060.  
 
SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICT:  DISTRICT 5  
   
VOTE REQUIREMENT:  Majority 
     
SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION AVAILABLE ONLINE AT:   
https://www.mendocinocounty.org/government/planning-building-services/public-notices 
   
 
 
FISCAL DETAILS: 

SOURCE OF FUNDING: N/A BUDGETED IN CURRENT F/Y: N/A 
CURRENT F/Y COST:     N/A  IF NO, PLEASE DESCRIBE: N/A 
ANNUAL RECURRING COST: N/A REVENUE AGREEMENT: N/A 

 BUDGET CLARIFICATION: N/A 

AGREEMENT/RESOLUTION/ORDINANCE APPROVED BY COUNTY COUNSEL: Yes  
 

CEO LIAISON: Judy Morse, Deputy CEO    
CEO REVIEW:      

CEO COMMENTS:       
 
FOR COB USE ONLY 

Executed By:  Final Status:  
Date:   Executed Item Type:    Number:  
Note to Department 
Number of Original Agreements Returned to Dept:  
Original Agreement Delivered to Auditor?  
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MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE:   JANUARY 4, 2022 
 
TO:  HONORABLE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
 
FROM:  SAM ‘VANDY’ VANDEWATER, SENIOR PLANNER, PLANNING AND BUILDING SERVICES 
 
SUBJECT:  APPEAL OF ZONING ADMINISTRATOR APPROVAL OF ADMINISTRATIVE PERMIT 

AP_2021-0014  

 
On May 25, 2021, Lisa Walsh, as property owner and agent for applicant Yorkville Redevelopment Project 
Inc., submitted an Administrative Permit application to the Department of Planning & Building Services to 
request approval of cannabis processing and non-volatile manufacturing at an existing structure. The 
subject parcel is located in the community of Yorkville at the address of 26701 Highway 128 (APN 049-
280-24) and the existing structure currently functions and operates as the Yorkville Market. The project was 
referred to Responsible Agencies on July 23, 2021 to solicit comments regarding the proposed cannabis 
processing and manufacturing facility. With exception of the Anderson Valley Community Services District 
(AVCSD), no agency provided any comment that expressed major concern for the proposed project, though 
several agencies provided recommendations to be considered by County staff to lessen any issues.   
 
Initial communications between the County and AVCSD began on August 25, 2021, at which time County 
staff responded to a request for additional information regarding the project, including ways in which 
members of the Yorkville community could comment on the proposal. Between August 26 and August 31, 
a total of nine (9) comment letters were submitted to the Department of Planning & Building Services, all of 
which express opposition to the proposed project. Staff reviewed the comments and concerns raised the 
letters by the various members of the Yorkville community and determined that existing County and State 
regulations, as well as the Conditions of Approval, sufficiently addressed the raised concerns. Concerns 
were mostly focused on security, the need for a community market, and possible impacts to Dry Creek.   
 
On August 31, 2021, a Zoom meeting was held between County Staff and Anderson Valley Community 
Services District members Val Hanelt and Larry Mailliard, as well as Fire Captain Clay Eubank of the 
Anderson Valley Fire Department, to further discuss community concerns and craft Conditions of Approval 
that would help to reduce and/or eliminate specific concerns. The crafted conditions mostly reiterated 
County and State regulations or provided more specific regulation unique to the proposed project. However, 
at their September 1, 2021, special meeting, the AVCSD voted 3-2 to provide a “No comment at this time” 
response for the project referral, thus the crafted conditions were not recommended by the AVCSD, nor 
included in the staff report. The project was approved by the Zoning Administrator on September 10, 2021. 
The appellant filed an appeal for the project on September 16, 2021.   
 
The appellant has raised concerns regarding four different aspects of the proposed project for the basis of 
the appeal, similar to the comment letters from members of the Yorkville Community: (1) Deceptive 
practices; (2) Security; (3) Business type; and (4) Environmental concerns. Each item is discussed further 
below, including a response from Staff regarding the issue raised.  
 
Deceptive Practices: The appellant argues that the applicant for the project is not necessarily the 
individual/entity that will be operating the businesses. The appellant further argues that the applicant is 
applying for an unknown entity; possibly 1 or 2 lessees or buyers of the property.   
 

mailto:pbs@mendocinocounty.org
http://www.mendocinocounty.org/pbs
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Staff Response: The Department of Planning & Building Services does not regulate the individual and/or 
entity that operates a business within the unincorporated portions of Mendocino County. A property owner 
may obtain a discretionary permit for a conditionally permitted use on their property, but not be the individual 
and/or entity that establishes the business that utilizes the conditional entitlement. Such an approach would 
allow the property owner to retain their land. Additionally, the Department is not involved in the sale of 
private property; sellers may prepare their parcel in ways that improve marketability, including expansion 
of allowed uses through discretionary permitting, to better increase sale prospects.  Discretionary land use 
approvals, such as Use Permits and Administrative Permits are associated with the property as opposed 
to the property owner or applicant. 
 
Security: The appellant argues that the building is surrounded by elderly residents and that the subject 
parcel is an easy target for criminals.  
 
Staff Response: County and State regulations require security measures be included as part of the business 
plan and building infrastructure for any cannabis facility. Measures required by the County Code include, 
but are not limited to: A/V security cameras, secured doors and rooms, and secured storage areas for 
cannabis products to prevent diversion, theft, and loss. Staff feels the aforementioned measures, and those 
required by the State, will adequately address security concerns and reduce the structure likelihood of being 
targeted by criminal activities. As of the writing of this memo, no information has been submitted to the 
Planning Division by the Sheriff’s Office or Code Enforcement regarding any incidents related to cannabis 
and security. Staff will review more information in the meantime.   
 
Business Type: The appellant argues that the market is the only retail business in Yorkville that provides 
needed groceries and a community gathering place. The appellant argues that converting the building into 
a cannabis facility will result in the loss of the market, as wells as turning the structure into an armed and 
alarmed fortress that will hurt the Yorkville community and Anderson Valley. 
 
Staff Response: The Department of Planning & Building Services considered the project and intended uses 
while writing staff report and found the proposed uses to be compatible with the General Plan and Zoning 
District. The General Plan Community Specific Plan for Anderson Valley, including Yorkville, does not 
identify the subject parcel and structure specifically as a market, and the zoning district does not limit the 
use of the parcel to a “Retail Sales – General” Commercial Use Type.  The General Plan Community 
Specific Plan for Anderson Valley does provide that commercial uses should be approved that support local 
businesses. As there are numerous cultivators in Anderson Valley, the project would provide an outlet 
where local cultivators could have their materials processed and/or manufactured. 
 
Environmental Concerns: The appellant argues that the structure intended to be used for the proposed 
project is located adjacent to Dry Creek and there have been water supply issues in the past. 
 
Staff Response: The proposed project was referred to the Division of Environmental Health and the 
Regional Water Quality Control Board; neither agency responded with any concerns regarding the supply 
of water. Additionally, any use of water from Dry Creek would require approval from the California 
Department of Fish & Wildlife; the Department of Planning & Building Services does not regulate the use 
of water from streams. Furthermore, the proposed business activities are both considered to be water 
efficient as cannabis processing does not require water and cannabis manufacturing uses mechanical or 
chemical extraction, neither of which are water intensive. As of the writing of this memo, no concerns about 
water supply or impacts to the creek had been submitted to the Department by any referral agency. 
 
One of the attached comment letters raises concerns regarding the cannabis smell that can be associated 
with the business. Such businesses are encouraged by State and local codes, policies and regulations to 
avoid and/or minimize the odors emitted by the business. It should be noted that a Condition of Approval 
to affirm this requirement as part of the project was included in the AVCSD Recommended Conditions, but 
as noted above, the condition was not adopted.  
 
As previously noted, a number of recommended conditions were crafted by members of the AVCSD to 
address the concerns raised by the members of the Yorkville community, but these were not adopted with 
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the approval of the project. The conditions have been included as an attachment. 
 
RECOMMENDED MOTION 
Deny the appeal of and uphold the Zoning Administrator’s approval of Administrative Permit (AP_2021-
0014), located near Yorkville to allow an existing structure to be used for cannabis processing and non-
volatile manufacturing, located in the community of Yorkville at the address of 26701 Highway 128 (APN 
049-280-24).  
 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
 

A. Application 

B. Staff Report 
C. Public Comments 
D. Anderson Valley CSD Crafted Conditions of Approval (not adopted) 
E. Appeal Form 









































AP_2021-0014 AVCSD Proposed Recommended Conditions of Approval 

 

Prior to issuance of a cannabis facilities business license, the applicant shall orientate parking spaces in a 

manner that discourages traffic from reversing onto State Highway 128.  

Prior to issuance of a cannabis facilities business license, the applicant shall install odor minimizing 

ventilation to reduce cannabis odors and/or any odors resulting from cannabis processing or 

manufacturing.  

Prior to issuance of a cannabis facilities business license, the applicant will work with the Mendocino 

County Department of Environmental Health (DEH) – Consumer Protection Division and obtain all 

necessary permits required by said Division regarding water usage. Written verification from DEH shall 

be submitted to the Department of Planning & Building Services to demonstrate compliance or non-

applicability. 

Prior to issuance of a cannabis facilities business license, the applicant will work with the Mendocino 

County Department of Environmental Health (DEH) – Land Use Division and obtain all necessary permit 

required by said Division regarding water access (i.e. well) and wastewater discharge (i.e. septic system 

and leach field). Written verification from DEH shall be submitted to the Department of Planning & 

Building Services to demonstrate compliance or non-applicability. 

Prior to issuance of a cannabis facilities business license, the applicant will work with the Mendocino 

County Department of Environmental Health (DEH) – Land Use Division and obtain all necessary permit 

required by said Division regarding water usage and disposal. Written verification from DEH shall be 

submitted to the Department of Planning & Building Services to demonstrate compliance or non-

applicability. 

Prior to issuance of a cannabis facilities business license, the applicant will work with the North Coast 

Regional Water Quality Control Board and obtain all necessary permit required by the Board regarding 

water usage and disposal. Written verification from DEH shall be submitted to the Department of 

Planning & Building Services to demonstrate compliance or non-applicability. 

The Anderson Valley Fire Department shall inspect the facility at least one (1) time per calendar year. In 

Should the District determine that the structure, any equipment, or any other aspect of the project be 

non-compliant with fire prevention regulations, the District, in addition its own enforcement, may 

submit a written statement to the Mendocino County Department of Planning & Building Services 

identifying the components of non-compliance. Planning & Building Services shall review the statement 

and place the cannabis facilities business license on local violation depending on its findings. The 

applicant shall initiate measures towards compliance to the satisfaction of the Planning & Building 

Services Director, or their designee, within thirty (30) days or this permit shall become null and void.  

Prior to issuance of a cannabis facilities business license, the applicant shall install twenty-four (24) hour 

surveillance cameras that monitor all entrances/exits of the facility. Additionally, cameras shall be 



installed that monitor product storage areas and any area in which money is secured. All cameras shall 

have a back-up source of energy should regular electricity services be disrupted for any reason.  

At least one (1) security personnel shall be present at the facilities during any hours of operation. The 

contract for said security services shall be submitted to the Mendocino County Department of Planning 

& Building Services to demonstrate compliance with this condition. 

All cannabis processed and/or manufactured by the facility shall be compliant with State of California 

“Track and Trace” regulations and requirements. No cannabis shall be processed or manufactured that is 

not within the “Track and Trace” system.  

 



MENDOCINO COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
PLANNING APPEAL FORM 

Appeals must be received in the Executive Office within the appeal period, 10 days from the date of the 
hearing* (post-marks will NOT be accepted). The Clerk of the Board or Planning and Building Services 
will verify appeal fee amounts*. The appeal fee must accompany the appeal letter/form in order to be 
considered valid. 

*Verify with Planning and Building Services or with the Clerk of the Board of Supervisors 

Date Appeal Submitted*: °' · \ \Q · Z...\ Appeal Fee*: $ \\.Q\\o~ 
LJ Verified LJ Receipt Generated 

Case No. : ?Ifl\ · 00\Lt Applicant: 

Heard by: Hearing Date: _ ___ ________ _ 
Source: 
Planning Commission • MHRB • Zoning Administrator• Administrative (Planning) • Coastal Permit Administrator 

Printed Name, Address, and Phone No. of Appealing Party: 

Sandra Mailliard 

19400 Fish Rock Road 

Yorkville, CA 95494 

( 707) 738 - 4065 

Basis for Appeal (Please provide sufficient detail to describe the nature of the appeal. Letters describing 
appeal may also be attached): 

1. Deceptive Practices- The person that is applying for this permit will not be running the business. 

They are applying for an unknown/unidentified entity, 1 or 2 possible lessors or buyers of the building. 

2. Security- This building is surrounded by elderly residents on 3 sides and it located on Hwy 128. It 

will be an easy target for criminals, with an easy escape route right out the front door. 

3. It is the only retail business in Yorkville. It provides needed grocery essentials as well as a necessary 

community gathering location. Making this facility into an armed and alarmed fortress will hurt the entire 

Yorkville Community and the Anderson Valley. 

4. Environmental Concerns- The building is on the banks of Dry Creek. The store has a long history of 

limited water supply. 

~ttx)\ ~Mlli~u~ 
Signature 

Submit completed form to: 
Mendocino County Clerk of the Board 
501 Low Gap Road, Room 1010 
Ukiah, CA 95482 
(707) 463-4221 

Fee made out to : 
County of Mendocino 

Staff Use: 
o Obtain Agenda for meeting/appeal verification 

(distribute with appeal form to all parties listed 
below) 

o Appeal period verified and confirmed 
o Appeal fee verified and confirmed 
o Form distribution completed/Date Stamp form 
o Copy of receipt and check attached to original 

appeal form and provided to DCOB 
o Other _ _ ___ _______ _ 

Distribute: Planning &Building Services (& Coast office, if applicable); District Supervisor; County Counsel; copy to BOS meeting-pending 
file (COB); Original to Planning Appeals Folder (D CG_B); Note: If pro~ect is consi1ered to be 'county-wide', _copy to all BOS 



Hon. Supervisor Ted Williams 
501 Low Gap Road 
Ukiah, CA 95482 

Dear Supervisor Ted Williams -

I understand the economic hardships that the pandemic has brought to our community, but this proposal 
effects our whole neighborhood and way of life. Who are these buyers ? What is their short term and long 
term goals and plans for the heart of our community. Why did they not come and introduce themselves 
and communicate with us and how their plans might affect our way of life. Why did they not get the 
permits themselves, instead of forcing a local to do it? They are outsiders with no sense of community. 

I am sorry, BUT, I am fed up with the cannabis industry coming in buying property to grow and not even 
getting legal. According to the Sherriff, only 10% of gardens are legally registered. They dry up the 
resources and effect everything from vegetation to wildlife with little to no regard for anything except 
themselves. I am sorry, but I do not want this element in my front yard. 

Respectfully, 

Larry Mailliard 



September 15, 2021 

Mendocino County Clerk of the Board Hon. Supervisor Ted Williams 
501 Low Gap Road 
Ukiah, CA 95482 

Applicant: Yorkville Redevelopment Project, Inc. Case# AP _2021-0014 

Dear Supervisor Williams, 

I am a resident of Yorkville and I am writing to voice my opposition to the proposed administrative permit for 
cannabis processing and non-volatile manufacturing at the Yorkville Market, 26701 Highway 128, Yorkville 
CA. . 

I am concerned for the future and safety of our community if the Yorkville Market becomes a cannabis 
processing and manufacturing facility. We have no local law enforcement in Yorkville and this proposed 
facility will possibly endanger our community. Additionally, the Yorkville Market is an indispensable resource 
for our small close-knit community. It is more than just a store, it is also a gathering place that fosters 
community and a caring, positive environment for Yorkville. A cannabis processing and manufacturing 
facility will tear all of that apart. 

Please assure the safety and welfare of Yorkville by denying this permit. 

Sincerely, 

Cassie Huhges Bahan 
24401 Big Rock Road, 

Yorkville, CA 95494 



From: R & J Pronsolino 
Date: September 15, 2021 at8:11 :48 
Subject: Cannabis production request in Yorkville 

Ted Williams 
501 Low Gap Road 
Ukiah, California 95482 

Dear Mr. Williams, 
We are writing to voice our concerns and opposition to the proposed application for a cannabis 
manufacturing facility at the Yorkville Market, 26701 Hwy. 128, Yorkville, CA. 
The Market is and has been a wonderful, much needed asset to our little community. We would hate to 
see the market gone. 
While we can understand the need and wanting to enhance the resale value of the property. We believe 
that the safety and quality of our community needs to be taken into consideration. 
We have Grandchildren that live about 1.5 miles from the market. Trying to keep kids focused and 
positive during these crazy times is hard. This proposed cannabis manufacturing business will NOT be a 
positive atmosphere for them. 
The property is near Dry Creek watershed. It has a long history of limited water supply. Also can the 
existing septic system handle the waste that this proposed business will generate? What about the air 
quality? Will the neighbors be subjected to the cannabis smells? These are some of our environmental 
concerns. 
Thank you for your time. 
Sincerely, 
Ron and Jennifer Pronsolino 



Hon. Supervisor Ted Williams 
501 Low Gap Road 
Ukiah, CA 95482 

Dear Supervisor Ted Williams -

We are writing to express our concerns related to the application for a cannabis manufacturing facility in 
Yorkville. 

Applicant Ms. Lisa Walsh is current owner/ operator of the Yorkville Market. She has worked diligently to 
make the market a wonderful business and community space; her contributions to the community through 
the market are remarkable. The market is a critical resource in Yorkville, it is the only market in the ~30 
mile stretch of the 128 from Cloverdale to Yorkville. We believe that as one of the few existing business 
spaces in Yorkville, it should be reserved for essential businesses that serve the immediate community, 
such as a food market. 

In other forums, Ms. Walsh has stated that this application is being made to enhance the resale value of 
the space. She has been approached by two potential buyers, whose names and identities have not been 
disclosed. This adds an additional layer of uncertainty to this process. As it is not mentioned in her 
business application, it renders the application incomplete and County and AVCSD officials without all 
relevant facts for the decision making process. 

Yorkville is a resilient community, due to dedicated community minded residents and a robust network of 
informal mutual aid and support. But it is also a remote, rural, and service poor community. Response 
times for law enforcement, health and human services, and other needed community support can be very 
extended, taking hours or even weeks. We have concerns that approval of this manufacturing license will 
further strain limited Yorkville resources. 

Given this reality and the above mentioned concerns, we cannot support approval of this license at this 
time. We urge the County and AVCSD to consider these concerns and the voices of Yorkville residents in 
your decision making process. 

Respectfully, 

Mike Zaugg and Kelly Wentzel 



September 15, 2021 

Mendocino County Clerk of the Board 
Hon. Supervisor Ted Williams 
501 Low Gap Road 
Ukiah, CA 95482 

Applicant: Yorkville Redevelopment Project, Inc. 
Case# AP _2021 -0014 

Dear Supervisor Williams, 

As a longtime resident of Yorkville and active community volunteer I am writing to voice my 
opposition to the proposed administrative permit for cannabis processing and non-volatile 
manufacturing at 26701 Highway 128, Yorkville, CA. 

The current business at this address, Yorkville Market provides groceries, wine tasting and a deli. It is 
a vital community meeting place for our small close-knit community. Yorkville is already exploited 
with illegal and legal cannabis grows that contribute nothing to our local community spirit. Why 
would Mendocino County issue a processing permit when there is little to no enforcement of 
existing illegal grows in my backyard? 

Historically, the area has already had a double homicide directly related to cannabis and a fugitive 
evading arrest on an 28060 Elkhorn Road grow. This proposed facility will attract the wrong element 
and poses serious security issues in an area with no local law enforcement in addition to water 
insecurity in the area. 

I ask you, Mr. Williams would you be comfortable with a similar facility located down the street from 
your residence? Please listen to your constituents and deny this permit. 

Sincerely, 

Peter Gordon 
24300 Big Rock Road 
Yorkville, CA 95494 



Dear Supervisor Williams, 

I am a Yorkville resident writing to say I do not support the application by Yorkville 
Development Project, Inc., Mary Lou Walsh and Lisa Walsh, for an Administrative Permit to 
allow for cannabis processing and non-volatile (level 1) manufacturing in an existing 
structure. 

I have specific concerns about this application. This is difficult to write because I have the 
highest regard for Lisa Walsh and the extraordinary community support she has provided 
with the Yorkville Market. 

But the application appears not for Ms. Walsh's own future business endeavors. She states 
that she was "approached by two separate entities with interest in purchasing the Market 
for cannabis processing and manufacturing, if I could acquire the appropriate 
licensing." Thus, the application is to benefit unknown future owners. 

Yorkville needs the Market. It is the only public store in the 27 mile stretch between 
Cloverdale and Boonville. As such it is a cornerstone of this community. 

We understand that Ms. Walsh may want to sell her business. Can't the business be sold to 
a new owner who will maintain it as a market? Granting this application means a local 
market could be gone from the town in perpetuity. 

Yorkville is a community that relies on its own internal support: neighbor-to-neighbor 
support, and support for its own infrastructure and fire station. For example, the 
community built the current Post Office, Fire Station and Community Center. It is now 
building a new water tender building and almost all of the funds for that were raised 
internally. Our fire department is volunteer; our town infrastructure, the Yorkville 
Community Benefits Association, is 100% volunteer. This fabric is essential for our 
existence as a town . 

As of now, the cannabis community does not involve itself supporting the community. In 
fact, it feels the opposite, with the introduction of elements such as noise, water diversion 
and theft, fire risk, and uneasy personal interactions. Turning the one commercial building 
in Yorkville from a market into a cannabis processing business would further push this 
division, and undermine the fabric that voluntarily supports the town. I am very concerned 
about this potential cultural shift which so far has produced no positives for the community 
as a whole. 

From the recent Board of Supervisors cannabis ordinance and the planned referendum to 
have it overturned, it is clear that the County does not yet have a viable vision for the 
cannabis industry. The negative impact cannabis has had on rural regions, such as 
Yorkville, has been strongly voiced. It seems highly premature to approve an application 
for cannabis processing for Yorkville. 

Thank you, 

Peter Brodigan 



September 15, 2021 

Mendocino County Clerk of the Board Hon. Supervisor Ted Williams 
501 Low Gap Road 
Ukiah, CA 95482 

Applicant: Yorkville Redevelopment Project, Inc. Case# AP_2021-0014 

Dear Supervisor Williams, 

I am a resident of Yorkville and I am writing to voice my opposition to the proposed 
administrative permit for cannabis processing and non-volatile manufacturing at the 
Yorkville Market, 26701 Highway 128, Yorkville CA. 

The Yorkville Market is an essential resource for our small close-knit community. In 
addition to being the only business in town providing groceries and prepared foods, it is 
considered a meeting place that fosters positive community spirit for our small town. 

I am concerned for the future and safety of our community if the Yorkville Market becomes 
a cannabis processing and manufacturing facility. We have no local law enforcement and 
this proposed facility will potentially endanger our community and we stand to lose the 
integrity, trust and care so many of have tried to foster within this community. 

Please assure our peace, welfare and community spirit by denying this permit. 

Sincerely, 

Jim Bahan 
24401 Big Rock Road, Yorkville, CA 95494 



Supervisor Ted Williams 

501 Low Gap Road 

Ukiah, CA 95482 

Re: Applicant: Yorkville Redevelopment Project 

Case #AP 2021-0014 

Dear Supervisor Ted Williams, 

September 15, 2021 

I am a long time Yorkville resident, property owner, volunteer fire fighter, officer and 

EMT and active community member. 

I am reaching out to you to request that the application for a cannabis processing 

facility in downtown Yorkville should be denied. 

The current store is a vital community gathering location, as well as a needed market 

for purchasing groceries and necessities. 

The store is surrounded by elderly residents. I have great concern that the new busi ­

ness will be a magnet for criminal activity, endangering the residents and the community. The 

current store has already been robbed three times, what will happen when it is filled with 

thousands of dollars of marijuana combined with a lack of local law enforcement. Please do 

not try to tell me that large quantities of cannabis does not attract criminals. We have 

watched Humboldt County become the wild West, armed farmers, crime and murder. Is a 

processing facility really a good thing in a residential area, on Hwy 128? Can this facility be 

created somewhere else? Off the highway, away from the public's view, someplace less visible 

to the criminal eye? 

The applicant is applying for unknown/unidentified purchasers (lessors) of the build­

ing. Is t hat even legal? How can you approve a processing facility for an unknown entity? Are 

there not rigorous background checks and screenings necessary to open a facility of this 

type? 

Please deny this application. There is something fishy going on here. 

Thanks for your leadership, 

Tina Walter 



Supervisor Ted Williams, 

This is a sad note to write. As a long term Yorkville resident I am so sorry to hear about plans to convert the Market into a 
marijuana processing facility. With the Market, Lisa Walsh has brought a much needed venue for local residents as well as 
tourist. The Market is the only commercial space between Cloverdale in Sonoma County and Boonville in Mendocino 
County. 
Lisa has done wonders for out local community with heart and flair and grace! When Covid first hit hard, she thoughtfully 
provided a service whereby we could safely acquire groceries and fresh produce through her delivery servers. Later her 
dinners brought community together for good food and music! We have been aware that it hasn't been easy for her and 
that she seems to do all with "smoke and mirrors" on a tight budget. 
To lose this valuable resource to a "factory" that does nothing to enhance our community and quality of life is downright 
sad. I wonder if there might be viable options for the space that involve community such as a co-op market? 
Is it possible to stall the permit that is in the works so that more thought and ideas for a viable solution might be 
formulated? Yorkville is a beautiful stretch of land on a designated scenic highway! The existing Market is like an Oasis. 
Are there more ways that we can support Lisa and the wonderful job she has done rather than see the Market closed? 

Paula Gray 



Supervisor Ted Williams, 
As a fulltime resident of Yorkville, I am greatly interested in the considerations 
surrounding the Yorkville Market and the impact of altering its purpose on our small 
community. It is not a surprise to anyone in Yorkville that the rebirth of the market a 
handful of years ago brought a purpose and bonding to so many of us. We are not 
Boonville where the school creates a pull and engagement of its citizens. We are not 
Philo where the tasting rooms bring in an enlivening dynamic. We are Yorkville where a 
scant 300 citizens call home. The Market has energized us and catalyzed strong 
relationships that over the years have help turn a loose community into a tight web of 
friendships. No other type of business could have accomplished that transformation and 
now it is to be turned into cannabis processing facility. Just on the surface, any outsider 
would instinctively appreciated the negative hit this would have on our community. There 
is nothing subtle about what such a change would bring. 

The Market supplies the gravitation forces that help keep us together. Its loss will not just 
be an address on highway 128 that no longer exists, it will be a community void that 
might never again be filled and that void may likely also influence real estate prices and 
have other impact downstream. 

I and many other community members are anxious to be creative on how we can retain 
the market for the benefit of all. 

Thank you for your time and consideration. 

Regards, Mark Rawlins 


